
 
February 1, 2011 

 
 
 
 
LAFCo 
651 Pine Street, #6 
Martinez, CA  94553 
Attn: Martin McNair 
 

RE: Town of Discovery Bay Community Services District MSR Issues 

 

Dear Honorable Chairman McNair, 

As you know, Discovery Bay Community Services District was formed in 1998 and subsequently changed 
its name to Town of Discovery Bay Community Services District (DB-CSD) presumably to imply township. 

When the DB-CSD was formed the Discovery Municipal Advisory Committee (DB-MAC) was dissolved 
and the DB-CSD was given responsibility that had previously been the County’s and labeled Sanitation 
District 19 (SD-19) to provide retail water service and deliver, collect, treat and dispose of wastewater 
which had sent previously been referred to as SD19.   

Subsequently the DB-CSD was given authority and funding to oversee five landscape districts or zones 
identified as LD8, LD9, LD35, LD57, and LD61.  The ownership and method of funding varies for each 
zone. 

The Contra Costa Board of Supervisors (CCC-BOS) also ‘gave’ the DB-CSD responsibility to provide 
advice on a variety of county issues.  These advisory duties are typically given to the local MAC, however 
the DB-MAC had been dissolved and the DB-CSD has never moved to activate the latent authority 
through LAFCo to fund those duties.  Without a legitimate source of revenue to fund these advisory 
duties, the district has, and continues to, violate California Proposition 218 that requires ratepayer funds 
be utilized for the purpose for which they were collected.   

The DB-CSD is not a MAC and does not adhere to the Better Government Ordinance (BGO) even when 
discussing MAC issues, thus depriving the community of adequate notice as required by the BGO.  To 
further support that the DB-CSD is not a MAC we should consider that over the past several years the 
husband of a County Supervisor served on the DB-CSD.  If one were to make the argument that the DB-
CSD indeed reports to and is subservient to the CCC-BOS, this relationship would have presented a 
conflict of offices.  I believe it is well established that the DB-CSD is not a MAC, and does not act as a 
MAC. 

My reason for contacting you is that LAFCo’s first and only Municipal Service Review (MSR) for DB-CSD 
was prepared in 2006 and did not delve into some important issues that continue to cause problems for 
our community.  I am confident that LAFCO’s next MSR will be much more complete and identify 
weaknesses and bring about corrective actions in several areas.  Unfortunately the next MSR is 
tentatively scheduled for 2012 and I believe the problems we have are of a severity that require more 
immediate review. 
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Rest assured that concerned citizens in Discovery Bay have attempted to work with the DB-CSD to 
resolve these concerns but have been met with resistance which led us to contact the Contra Costa 
County Office of the Auditor–Controller (CCC-OAC) and now LAFCo.  I have attached a copy of the CCC-
OAC report which identifies some of the issues that require resolution.1   

While the CCC-OAC report was enlightening for many people, it is my understanding that their office is 
unable to affect change within our special district.  LAFCO is, I believe, an appropriate agency to assist 
the community by reviewing the situation and issuing finding that include improvements or changes that 
need to occur.    

As you know, in preparing MSRs, LAFCo is required to prepare a written statement of its finding in the 
five areas: 

1) Growth and population projections for the affected area.  

2) Present and planned capacity of public facilities and adequacy of public services, including 
infrastructure needs or deficiencies.  

3) Financial ability of agencies to provide services.  

4) Status of, and opportunities for, shared facilities.  

5) Accountability for community service needs, including governmental structure and operational 
efficiencies. 

I believe several of these areas warrant your attention. 

1 – Growth and population projections for the affected area 

The Discovery Bay community does not have the municipal advisory relationship that other 
unincorporated areas and districts within the Contra Costa enjoy.  Our community has no properly 
activated and funded authority to prepare and provide such advice, and is therefore at a disadvantage 
with regard to land use planning, appropriate developer fee structures and taxes to manage increased 
costs associated with new development.   

The ability to meet, confer, and plan strategies on land use planning as it relates to new development 
requires the latent authority through LAFCO to fund those duties.   

I suggest that LAFCo strongly advise the DB-CSD to move immediately to activate the latent authority 
through LAFCo to fund MAC duties  

2 - Present and planned capacity of public facilities and adequacy of public services, including 
infrastructure needs or deficiencies 

The DB-CSD has not completed required infrastructure master planning despite LAFCo’s demands.   

Our district has also been responsible for an inordinate number and gallons of raw sewage releases.  The 
district fired its previous wastewater plant vendor (Southwest Water) after a huge spill uncovered gross 

                                                            
1 Exhibit 1 – Contra Costa County Office of the Auditor‐Controller Report dated November 5, 2010 
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deficiencies.  The new vendor seems to be an improvement, however turnover of personnel has been a 
continuous problem and the system failure warning devices are problematic. 

I suggest that LAFCo investigate the status of the overdue master plan as well as an operational overview 
of the water and wastewater treatment facilities. 

Also, the community center project has not moved forward at all since the initial MSR, though the County 
and developer (Hofmann) have somehow agreed to cap the developers previously uncapped obligation of 
one-half the construction costs of the community center.  The “community center” committee has not met 
since 2008.  I do not know whether or not LAFCo can provide any advice, but would appreciate any 
thoughts you may have. 

3 - Financial ability of agencies to provide services.  

As noted previously, the DB-MAC was dissolved and the DB-CSD was given responsibility that had 
previously been the County’s and labeled Sanitation District 19 (SD-19) to provide retail water service and 
deliver, collect, treat and dispose of wastewater which had previously been referred to as SD19 in 1998.   

Subsequently the DB-CSD was given authority and funding to oversee five landscape districts or zones 
identified as LD8, LD9, LD35, LD57, and LD61.  The ownership and method of funding varies for each 
zone. 

Because the DB-CSD has never moved to activate the latent authority through LAFCO to fund MAC 
duties, the district has no legitimate source of revenue to fund these advisory duties.  The district 
continues to violate California Proposition 218 that requires ratepayer funds be utilized for the purpose for 
which they were collected. 

This issue has been discussed as is evidenced by this article in the local media from last May.2

Unfortunately the result of this discussion was nothing more than a scheme to hide the attorney fees that 
were being charged to the district as a result of MAC functions by initiating a “per meeting” rate rather 
than an hourly rate.  By doing this, the district alleged, there was no actual cost associated with the 
attorney attending meetings that happened to also include MAC issues.  Of course this did nothing to 
ensure that ratepayer funds were not being expended illegally, but it did make it difficult to track exactly 
how many hours were being billed for MAC issues.   

In order to comply with Prop 218 the DB-CSD is required to maintain proper budgetary and expense 
reports to demonstrate that each source of revenue is being accounted for and used solely for the 
purpose for which it is raised.  This has not been done. 

I have attempted to gather information in this regard from the DB-CSD and have found the following: 

• The district has refused to explain the source of revenue used to compensate the board members 
for stipends associated with attendance at East Contra Costa Fire District meetings in which they 
expressed concerns on behalf of the community for our fire stations being closed.  The 
predominant concern voiced was for the potential loss of life caused by increased response 
times, as well as some concern for homes that would be lost for the same reason.   

                                                            
2 Exhibit 2 – CDS Board to Examine advisory role.  Rick Lemyre, Ruth Roberts ‐ The Press March 19, 2009 
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While I believe the concerns expressed were valid, and I attended the same meetings and 
expressed similar concerns, these activities were not associated with any of the DB-CSD’s 
“activated” funding powers.  

• Staff, legal, and board member stipend costs associated with the continual discussion of non-
CSD duties during board meetings.  Approximately 50% of meeting time is associated with these 
MAC duties and there is no attempt by the district to allocate the MAC expenses properly.  In fact, 
the exercise of properly allocating the MAC costs would merely prove the degree to which the 
district is violating Prop218. 

It is also worth noting that the district’s own “outside” audit report by Croce & Croce3 was unwilling to offer 
an opinion on the effectiveness of the District’s internal control and expressly refused to rule out 
significant deficiencies or material weaknesses.  The report went on to find that because of inherent 
limitations in internal control, including the possibility of management override of controls, misstatements 
due to error or fraud may occur and not be detected by such controls.   

The audit did conclude the following deficiency in the DB-CSD’s internal control to be a significant 
deficiency: “The District does not have an individual on staff that possesses the knowledge of 
accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America sufficient to prepare its 
financial statements and related note disclosures.” 

Given the aforementioned concerns regarding the lack of legitimate revenue for MAC business that the 
DB-CSD insists on conducting, albeit without any attempt to adhere to the BGO requirement, this 
“significant deficiency” is even more troubling. 

I suggest that LAFCo thoroughly review the outside audit report, source of funds to the district and 
expenditures to ensure that the district has not violated Prop218, and if it find violations that it provide the 
appropriate advice to the District including moving to activate its latent authority through LAFCo to fund 
MAC duties. 

4 – Status of, and opportunities for, shared facilities 

In the prior LAFCo MSR much was discussed of potential opportunities with Byron Sanitary District.  I am 
unaware of an progress in that regard and suggest that LAFCo inquire with the two districts.  . 

5 - Accountability for community service needs, including governmental structure and operational 
efficiencies. 

While some of the issues that I will group in this section may well be more appropriately applied to 
previous sections I beg your indulgence as I use this section as “catch-all” repository for what I consider 
bad governance.  The DB-CSD has, through its words and actions, demonstrated contempt for the 
community and the law.  That sounds like a strong statement, and it is.  I have many examples of what I 
think is best described as poor governance, but I will limit myself to these four: 

a) Illegal stipends payments 

The new Community Services District Law took effect on January 1, 2006. At that time, the DB-CSD 
commissioned its attorney, John Stoval, to review the law and provide guidance.  Dave Piepho was 

                                                            
3 Exhibit 3 ‐ Croce & Croce Accountancy Corporation Audit Report Cover Letter  
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serving on the board at this time and received Stoval's advice letter clearly outlining the law regarding 
stipends and warning of the criminal implications of not adhering to the law.   

Despite this advice, Dave Piepho, sought and received over $6,500 in illegal stipends from the 
ratepayers.   

In 2009, subsequent to Bob Mankin's PRR and call for an investigation, Stoval issued an updated 
letter that again outlined the law regarding stipends and warned of the criminal implications of not 
adhering to the law. This letter was a restatement of Stoval’s earlier letter, providing nothing new. 

All of these documents are available at https://sites.google.com/site/dbcsdstipends/

This time, however, the public was aware of the situation and coalesced around a call for thorough 
investigation and restitution.  Over forty community members signed a petition to the Board (many 
more would have liked to but were afraid of retribution) that is posted at the above reference website.  

Unfortunately, the board handled this entire issue in secret closed sessions and did not allow the 
public to oversee any of their discussions.  Still, Piepho and other CSD board members were forced 
to return the illegally paid stipends.   

Rather than voluntarily provide an accounting of the illegally paid stipends that were being repaid, the 
district would only provide such information in response to yet another PRR. 

It is worth noting that Dave Piepho has stated publicly that he disagrees with the law and wants to 
see it changed.  He has also taken steps to help board members receive as many stipends as 
possible, including making motions to allow all board members to attend meetings outside the DB-
CSD authority which is limited to water, sewer, landscaping and recreation and seek stipends.  The 
district has apparently embraced his goal of maximizing stipends.   

Board members have actually claim stipends for closed session meetings that immediately precede 
open session, and then an additional stipend for the open session meeting.  In essence, in less than 
three hours they are able to claim two stipends without ever leaving the room. 

In fact, December of 2010 the district passed a resolution to allow all five directors to attend the local 
Chamber of Commerce Annual Dinner at ratepayer expense for both the cost of the ticket and the 
stipend allowed.  No other municipality in the region provides for this sort of event at ratepayer 
expense.  At the 12/15/2010 Discovery Bay CSD meeting our General Manager (Rick Howard) 
presented this “agenda report” to the board of directors for their approval claiming that the fiscal 
impact of our five directors attending the Chamber of Commerce function would be between $300 
and $325.  The cost for the tickets to this event is $60 per person.   

The purpose of this resolution was to afford each director the opportunity to be reimbursed for the 
cost of the ticket, and collect a $100 stipend for attending this event.   

We can debate whether or not in the face of rate increases it is appropriate for the directors to allow 
themselves to each attend the dinner at the district’s expense.  According to the report in the Contra 
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Costa Times4 no other municipality affords its members this special treatment.  While I believe that 
having the district pay $60 for the dinner and also pay $100 stipend to each director to eat the meal is 
excessive, I appreciate that some people may think this is an entirely worthwhile use of our rate 
dollars that the DB-CSD collects from us.   

What is beyond debate, however, is that the fiscal impact as stated by General Manager Rick Howard 
on the Agenda Report only includes the cost of the meal and completely ignores the larger cost of 
$500 in stipends.  The actual fiscal impact to the district will be $800, more than double what was 
claimed by Mr. Howard. 

I attended the meeting on December 15th and expressed concern that Mr. Howard was understating 
the fiscal impact and providing false and misleading information to the public.  He agreed that he 
excluded the $500 stipend expense from the fiscal impact analysis despite the fact that it is indeed 
part of the resolution’s fiscal impact to the district.  He also admitted that excluding it from the fiscal 
impact was not an oversight, but rather a purposeful act on his part.   

The board, for its part, commented that stipend payments are normal for such events and expressed 
no concern over the misleading fiscal impact contained within the agenda report.   

Here we have a clear attempt to understate the cost to district, hide it on the consent calendar, and 
then show no concern for correcting such misstatements even when questioned.  That sort of half-
truth goes to the poor governance that I believe should be reviewed by LAFCo. 

b) Fraudulent documents and reporting to outside agencies 

DB-CSD submitted claims for reimbursement for a non-existent enterprise “Minutes for Hire”.  
“Minutes for Hire” was hired by the DB-CSD to attend board meetings and prepare minutes.  An 
employee of DB-CSD operated “Minutes for Hire” despite being limited through her contract with 
the district to remain in the exclusive employment of the district.  A business such as “Minutes for 
Hire” would have violated this contract5.  Of course, the district was well aware that no such 
business actually existed and did not obtain a copy of the business license or proof of insurance.  
The district also failed to report the hours worked to its workman’s compensation carrier.   

As has been confirmed by the CCC-OAC, the district did submit requests for reimbursement for 
payments made to this known illegitimate business.  CCC issued payments to the DB-CSD6, and 
the district then issued payments to the employee and not the non-existent business7.  Aside from 
the ethical lapses that these actions highlight, the district should be held accountable for forcing 
one of its employees to work in excess of her contracted hours and participate in a scheme to 
defraud the county.   

                                                            
4 Exhibit 4 ‐ Discovery Bay leaders draw criticism for paying themselves to attend chamber dinner – Hannah Dreier, 
Contra Costa Times January 18, 2011 

5 Exhibit 5 ‐Employment Contract  

6 Exhibit 6 ‐ Listing of payment made from KCLMF  

7 Exhibit 7 ‐ IRS Form 1099 for DB‐CSD Employee (not “business”)  
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When this issue was made public through a public records request (PRR), the district terminated 
the Minutes for Hire scheme and tasked another staff member with the responsibility for preparing 
meeting minutes.  The District has not taken any steps to correct reporting with the workers’ 
compensation carrier, calculate potential overtime due to the employee, or correct the reporting 
with Contra Costa County. 

It is worth noting that during the illegal enterprise described above, the District was defending 
itself against a lawsuit that alleged, among other things, that meeting minutes were being 
sanitized.  The “Minutes for Hire” scheme was not known to the public (or plaintiff) at that time, 
but clearly the staff member involved in the scheme was put in a precarious position of pleasing 
the district as they were each involved to some degree in this illegitimate activity. 

c) Confusion over MAC status 

As has been noted previously in this correspondence, the DB-CSD has not taken the necessary 
steps to activate the latent authority through LAFCo to fund MAC operations.  Beyond that, the 
DB-CSD added to confusion over MAC status by filing forms and responding to queries by the 
outside agencies as DB-MAC.  This confusion appears to be purposeful and in some instances 
was used to receive Keller Canyon Landfill Mitigation Funds (KCLMF) inappropriately.   

With regards to receiving KCLMF, at a recent DB-CSD meeting, Board President Kevin Graves 
asked if someone was suggesting that the district should not have taken money that was given to 
it, or return money that was received.  He said that the district had not asked for the money and 
hadn’t claimed to be a MAC.  That however is not true.  The district has indeed requested KCLFM 
and other funds from the county and at various times claimed to be DB-MAC, or at least 
responded to queries directed to DB-MAC without offering any clarification.   

One of the “rules” of KCLMF for non-MAC’s is quarterly reporting.  DB-CSD made no such 
quarterly reports, enjoying some lack of oversight intended only for MACs.  This is an 
inappropriate result of confusion that has been allowed to exist for far too long. 

The CCC-OAC raises this concern in its report. 

d) Inappropriate handling of questions from the public and public records requests 

The DB-CSD has a longstanding aversion to sharing public information with the public.  Two 
years ago, then DB-CSD Director David Piepho summed it up very succinctly when he told me: 
“Sometimes too much public information in the hands of the public is not a good thing.” 

By way of background, David Piepho first encouraged me to develop and post documents to 
DBCSD.COM during the Richardson v. DB-CSD lawsuit.  He willingly provided my copies of 
pleadings because he felt getting that information out to the public would be good for the public 
and the district.  I gladly posted all that he provided, and in fact went on to post information that 
Mr. Richardson provided.  The three of us, Piepho, Richardson, and I were all in agreement thatti 
more public access to public information was a good thing.   

I slowly added content, including pages for agenda packets, community center documents and 
other pertinent items.  In fact, at that time the district was not posting or making complete agenda 
packets available to the public until Monday prior to a Wednesday meeting.  I would acquire a 
copy of the complete packet, scan and post it, and send out a community email notification.  I 
care deeply for the public’s right to public information. 
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This all worked well enough until I posted a copy of Piepho’s deposition in the Richardson lawsuit.  
While Piepho never objected or asked that I remove it, he immediately began to refuse to provide 
documents for the website. 

From that point, if I wanted a document I would need to file a PRR, which I did.  Subsequently, 
Piepho decided that the number of PRRs being filed were excessive.  Sadly, a request to listen to 
a tape recording of a meeting was considered a PRR, as was a request for a copy of an exhibit 
that was handed out to the board during a meeting without enough copies for the public who were 
in attendance.  These were all manifestations of the evolving policy of the district to limit the 
public’s access to information.   

In a further attempt to harass citizens who dared to request information from their local 
government, Piepho put forth a plan to account and publicize those who submitted PRRs.  In fact, 
the district created a special section in the agendas and minutes in which it lists the identities of 
those submitting PRRs.   

Late last year, an anonymous PRR was filed.  Initially GM Howard took the position that he would 
not respond to anonymous email.  He then changed his mind, presumably becoming aware that 
the law allows for anonymous PRRs. 

At about the same time I became aware of the district circumventing their own PRR policy to 
provide their friends and political allies with public records outside of the normal reporting 
scheme.  In doing so, these special people avoided the financial cost and public listing in the 
agendas and minutes. 

Board member complained at meetings, then, according to then Director David Piepho, 
responded with a “No-Cash” policy in order to remove anonymity.  

Rather than recount the detail in this letter, I have attached a document8 that clearly explains the 
situation.  I ask that you read the document carefully as this issue is very serious. 

My hope is that upon review LAFCo will provide the district with some sorely needed advice 
regarding the PRA and their duty to support it, even if they don’t personally like it.  As I think we 
would all agree, the PRA are a way to facilitate disclosure of government information, not allow 
the government to compile an enemies list. 

In closing, I would ask that LAFCO take a close look at the governance of the DB-CSD and provide the 
board and community with your thoughts on improvements.  I am hopeful that you agree these issues 
warrant a standalone MSR being performed in the near future. 

Regards, 

Don Flint 

Discovery Bay Resident 

 

                                                            
8 Exhibit 8 ‐ No‐Cash Policy intended to thwart Anonymous Public Records Reqeusts.pdf 
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CSD Board to examine advisory role 

by Rick Lemyre and Ruth Roberts 

Mar 19, 2009 | 416 views | 1  |  | 15  |  |  

The Discovery Bay Community Services District (CSD) board will review how some of the town’s 

business gets done – and how it gets paid for. 

 

CSD Treasurer Dave Dove has asked for an agenda item to review the town’s role as an advisory body to 

the county Board of Supervisors. The CSD is charged primarily with managing sewer, water, landscaping 

and recreation services, but because the CSD’s formation in 1998 was accompanied by the dissolution of 

the town’s municipal advisory council (MAC), the CSD was also charged with providing the County Board 

of Supervisors (BOS) recommendations on other community concerns normally outside the purview of the 

CSD.  

 

One of the things the board will look at is how to pay for expenses incurred while performing advisory 

council (AC) duties. The CSD’s funding comes from tax dollars, and according to state law, those dollars 

can be used only for the services they were originally intended: sewer, water, landscaping and recreation. 

 

The AC duties are therefore an unfunded mandate. Up to this point, the CSD Board has blended its 

duties with expenses for AC functions being absorbed by the CSD. 

 

A sampling of the town’s past CSD meeting agendas plus monthly billing statements from Neumiller & 

Beardslee, the town’s attorneys, shows that nearly half of a typical CSD meeting is spent on AC business. 

With legal fees coming in at around $215 per hour, that adds up to about $8,300 per year spent for legal 

services during AC discussions at board meetings alone. Other AC expenses include attorney fees for 

outside meetings, such as recent P-6 district discussions and talks about a re-organization of the county’s 

various advisory bodies. Also, some of the town’s clerical wages go toward performing AC functions. 

 

Some of those expenses are covered by money from the Keller Canyon Mitigation Fund. Recently 

reduced from $5,000 to $3,000 per year, the no-strings-attached funding was established to offset 

impacts on ratepayers whose trash ends up in the Pittsburg facility. Discovery Bay’s trash no longer goes 

to Keller Canyon, although District V Supervisor Federal Glover has nonetheless kept Discovery Bay on 

the distribution list so far. 

 

The $3,000 per year isn’t enough to fund all the AC functions as they stand currently, but Dove wants to 

make sure as much is collected as possible. So far this year, he said, the town has requested just $600 in 

expenses from the fund. 

 

CSD President Ray Tetreault agrees that the question of how the AC is paid for, along with possible town 

funding options, should be explored. “I’m going to explore whatever avenues there are to fund this,” he 

said. “We don’t want to be outside of the law now that we’re aware of it.” 

 

Dove didn’t want to offer possible solutions to the situation, preferring instead that the entire board 

discuss it before making suggestions. “Personally, I’m hoping everybody (the CSD board members) will 

be on board with this and want to solve the problem,” he said. “When we bring it to the agenda, we’ll find 

out.” 

 

CSD Director David Piepho said the combining of CSD and AC functions is neither an issue nor a 

http://thepress.net/pages/full_story/push?article-CSD+Board+to+examine+advisory+role%20&id=2107594
http://thepress.net/view/full_story/2107594/article-CSD-Board-to-examine-advisory-role
http://thepress.net/view/full_story/2107594/article-CSD-Board-to-examine-advisory-role
http://thepress.net/printer_friendly/2107594


problem. “There is no MAC,” he said in a recent e-mail. “It (the CSD) has ALL advisory powers as 

mandated by LAFCO … I feel like this has been made clear several times now.” 

 

Even if that’s the case, Dove said he would prefer an examination of the issue. “It’s the public’s money,” 

he said, “and they need to know it’s being spent properly. At the end of the day, I want to make sure it 

doesn’t turn into something where the CSD has to defend itself in court.”  

 

Resident Don Flint also believes the issue should be looked at. “The issue isn’t just the time and attention 

that has been diverted from these core (CSD) issues but also the money that has gone to pay for staff, 

including the CSD attorney for participation in (AC functions),” he said in an e-mail to the Press. “It 

appears that ratepayer funds that have been used to fund MAC-type activities violate the state 

constitution (Prop. 218). If Discovery Bay needs (AC) representation, and I believe we do, then we should 

implement it properly as every other community in the state seems to have done.” 
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Discovery Bay leaders draw criticism for paying 
themselves to attend chamber dinner 

By Hannah Dreier  
Contra Costa Times 
Posted: 01/18/2011 12:00:00 AM PST 

DISCOVERY BAY -- Town directors will use public funds to pay themselves for attending this week's annual chamber 
of commerce dinner. 

The five directors of Discovery Bay's Community Services District will each receive a $100 stipend in addition to a 
$60 ticket to attend the chamber's annual State of the Town dinner Saturday honoring the citizen of the year. 

Some residents are calling the expenses unusual and inappropriate. 

"The amount of money is reasonably small, but the message it sends is just plain wrong," resident Jeff Barber said. 
"They are seeking to be paid to sit and have dinner at a nongovernmental social function." 

No East Contra Costa city compensates its council members for attending similar chamber dinners, though 
Brentwood does reimburse the mayor's meal ticket. 

Barber says it is wrong to give directors a perk at a time of belt-tightening and rising costs for residents, and also says 
that the name of the chamber event is misleading because it implies town sponsorship. Many cities hold separate 
events for officials to address the state of civic affairs. 

Town directors dismiss the dinner payments as a nonissue, and note that they received stipends for last year's 
dinner, as well. 

"It's not like we're getting rich off this," said director Mark Simon, adding that he had to reschedule a family event to 
attend the dinner. 

General Manager Rick Howard said the directors are within their legal rights 
 

to seek stipends for representing the district at a public event. While directors receive $100 stipends for regular CSD 
meetings, they are not compensated for time spent on other activities, such as visiting wastewater treatment plants or 
consulting with contractors. 

"Board members put in a tremendous amount of time attending meetings where they don't get any compensation," 
Howard said. "The law provides opportunities to participate in community-type events and get paid for it so long as 
there is a benefit to the district." 

To comply with state law, one of the directors will need to present a report to the district about the dinner. 

The chamber's fifth annual State of the Town dinner will honor the citizen, business and teacher of the year, and 
provide local leaders with an opportunity to hobnob. Chamber President Rita Caruso said that while the directors are 
not required to attend, their presence is "crucial" to the event. 

Resident Don Flint, who is often critical of the town government, objects to the way district staff members presented 
the stipend and ticket expenditures for board approval last month. Staff members wrote that the event would cost the 
town $300 -- the price of the meal tickets. Staff members mentioned elsewhere in the report that directors would 
receive stipends but omitted the amount. 

"Their actions demonstrate a problem with the culture of the CSD," Flint said. "Did they really need to approve all five 
directors to attend this event at our expense? Why not just the president?" 

Director Brian Dawson argued that residents upset over this issue have themselves cost the town money with a trivial 
lawsuit and excessive public-records requests. 



"The same people who are worried about us spending $500 in stipends for the dinner have no problem running up 
thousands in costs with lawsuits," he said. 

A few years ago, the town spent approximately $90,000 fighting a lawsuit brought by another frequent critic over an 
open-meetings law. The plaintiff dropped the suit days before it was to go to trial. 

Compared with these costs, Dawson said, the stipends are negligible. 

"Five hundred dollars? We're not even crying over spilled milk," he said. "We're crying over the sticky surface after 
you've cleaned up the spilled milk." 

 

Comments: 

 

Exploding EscargotJan 18 

The remarks by city officials are amazing. It seems they have forgotten they work for the taxpayers. 

John ZukoskiJan 18 

How is it that Disco Bay gets so much press? I totally agree that this is a questionable expense when the council members 

are already receiving stipends to attend these types of events...but is this worthy of CC Times coverage? I'd rather see more 

stories exposing the corruption and "rotting from within" of the town of Hercules. 

Mike BurkholderJan 18 

Discovery Bay General Manager Rick Howard, you are a schmuck... you can't over compensate for one task because you are 

not compensated for another. To comply with state law they have to present a report of the event... gee, is the report going 

to talk about what they had for dinner? 

 

 

  

http://www.facebook.com/profile.php?id=100001853318904
http://www.facebook.com/profile.php?id=1327834568
http://www.facebook.com/profile.php?id=100000065294135
http://www.facebook.com/profile.php?id=100001853318904


 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Exhibit 5 ‐Employment Contract 

 











 



 

 

 

 

 

 

Exhibit 6 ‐ Listing of payment made from KCLMF 

 















 



 

 

 

 

 

Exhibit 7 ‐  IRS Form 1099 for DB‐CSD Employee (not “business”) 

 









 

 

 

 

 

Exhibit 8 ‐ No‐Cash Policy intended to thwart Anonymous Public Records Reqeusts.pdf 

 



Cash no longer king in Discovery Bay 

By Hannah Dreier 
Contra Costa Times 
Posted: 01/19/2011 10:46:39 PM PST 
Updated: 01/20/2011 08:59:47 PM PST 
 

DISCOVERY BAY -- Starting in May, residents no longer will have the option of paying for town services, 
including public records requests, with cash. 

The Discovery Bay Community Services District board voted this week to ban cash transactions for all services, 
including water bills and park reservations. 

Board members said the new policy will ensure the safety of town clerks and save the district time and money, but 
some say it is also a response to anonymous requests for public records the town has received. Those requesting 
records anonymously have been using cash to pay for the cost of copying the documents. 

Resident Don Flint, who is often critical of the board, noted that the district began receiving anonymous records 
requests last fall -- it has so far received four -- and charged that the board was attempting to limit access to 
public information. 

"I'm troubled that the board takes steps to limit people's access to records," he said. "I think that you guys are 
overstepping if not the letter then the spirit of the law." 

Directors Mark Simon, Chris Steele and Kevin Graves said the new policy is not a response to these anonymous 
requests. The presence of cash at town offices might endanger staff by attracting thieves, the directors said, 
though they acknowledged that this has never happened. 

The directors also cited the staff time the district spends bringing cash payments to the local bank. 

"The main concern is the safety of our employees and the second is the efficiency with which we do our jobs," 
Graves said. 

But former director David Piepho, who retired from the board in December, a month after the no-cash policy was 
introduced, says the change was designed to put an end to anonymous requests, which he believes are 
inappropriate. 

"You'll find that a lot of the rules that the CSD deals with are created because of the same four or five 
antagonists," he said. "They're made because people acted in such a way that a rule needed to be made." 

Board member Brian Dawson called the anonymous requests "cowardly" and indicative of "bad intentions." 

"It's happenstance that I don't really care for," he said. 

Discovery Bay is home to a group of residents whom officials say are uncommonly antagonistic toward local 
government. The town, which receives about seven records requests each month, recently began publishing the 
names of those requesting public records in the agendas for its biweekly meetings. 

General Manager Rick Howard said the no-cash policy will have the "side benefit" of creating accountability 
among those requesting information. He noted that no one ever picked up copies made for one of the recent 
anonymous requests, frustrating city staff. 

"When we got anonymous requests, we don't know if people are going to come in and get this stuff or not pick 
them up," he said. "If it never gets picked up, we don't have any recourse to contact them." 



Public records requests must be answered within 10 days, according to state law. Requests still may be made 
anonymously because a person who goes to inspect public records, for which no fee can be charged, doesn't 
have to provide identifying information. 

Piepho says he hopes the new policy will make it harder for antagonistic residents to use records requests as a 
weapon. 

"They want to be like snipers and take shots," he said, "but they don't want the spotlight on them." 

Residents will be able to use checks, credit or debit cards and money orders to pay for town services. 
 



 
From: Don Flint [mailto:dflint@klsglobal.com]  
Sent: Tuesday, January 04, 2011 3:20 PM 
To: 'Rick Howard' 
Subject: Violations and Concerns of DB-CSD Public Records Request Policy 
 
Hello Rick, 
 
The concerns I have voiced over the discriminatory and prejudicial handling of public records 
requests (“PRR”) based in part on the statement issued by the board during the November 17, 
2010 meeting have not been adequately acknowledged by the Town of Discovery Bay 
Community Services District (“DB-CSD”).   
 
As you know, DB-CSD Director Dave Piepho made this public statement to me during the 
November 17, 2010 meeting while I was providing public comment regarding a member of the 
board forwarding a PRR to a member of the public: "I forward everything.  They are public 
documents.  I have a request filed with me personally.  You can file a request with me, but 
It’s my choice as to whether or not I honor the request." 
 
This statement apparently highlights a board practice of providing some members of the public, in 
this case Piepho friend, political ally and appointee of Mary Piepho to the CCC- BOS DB-P6ZAC, 
Bob Mankin, with public records based on a PRR submitted directly to a sitting board member 
thus circumventing the DB-CSD PRR policy that Director Piepho was instrumental in 
implementing.  When I requested a copy of the PRR the board claimed to have, I was informed 
that it did not exist within the DB-CSD (see attached 2010-11-18 PRR and Response.pdf).   
 
It could be that the DB-CSD only searched its premises and that this document exists within the 
director’s posession, however it is clearly a district document intended to be used in the course of 
district business.  Interestingly, this particular director has previously testified under oath that he 
keeps no document at home (see attached Approved Piepho Deposition Mini Transcript.pdf - 
22:25, 73:3) so we are left to wonder if indeed the PRR ever existed and whether he falsely 
represented the existence of the document.   
 
For the purpose of completeness I am also attaching a document recieved from Mr. Mankin 
(MankinPRRComment.pdf) that seems to imply that Director Piepho was incorrect when he 
claimed to have a PRR from Mr. Mankin on file.  Mankin also goes on to confirm his 
understanding of DB-CSD policy allows varying degrees of access to information to different 
members of the public.  While his comments are troubling, I do not hold the DB-CSD accountable 
for them or use them as a basis for the concerns noted herein.   
 
Furthermore, my concern at this time is not whether the director lied during the November 17, 
2010 DB-CSD meeting, lied under oath in his deposition, or responded honestly on both 
occasions and does or does not possess the PRR that he claims to have received from Mr. 
Mankin.   
 
Rather, my concern continues to be the one I raised on November 17, 2010, November 18, 2010, 
and again at the December 15, 2010 meeting:  

Some members of the public are required to work through staff, pay a charge, and 
allow their names and dates of requests to be included in the board meeting 
agendas and minutes in order to review public documents, while others who enjoy 
special relationships with the DB-CSD are able to receive pubic records more 
quickly and without any financial cost or public attribution.  This practice is 
discriminatory, prejudicial, and constitutes harassment of a select group of people 
who do not enjoy the unfettered, free, and anonymous access to information that 
the DB-CSD allows to others.   

 



I find it particularly appalling that in this case the benefactor of this unfettered, free, prejudicial 
and discriminatory access to public information is a political ally of a director and his CCC-BOS 
wife, though any uneven treatment of provision of information to the public should be corrected. 
  
Sadly, even though the DB-CSD heard this admission by a sitting director on November 17, 2010 
as well as my concerns expressed on that date and as noted above on at least two subsequent 
occasions, it has thus far failed to acknowledge the issue.  My expectation is that the CSD will 
acknowledge this concern and engage in a discussion of this issue, hopefully leading to a 
clarification or reminder that the policy for PRRs is to be applied evenly to the public without 
regard to political alliances.  I am disappointed to not see the issue on this week’s DB-CSD Board 
meeting agenda.   
 
I am aware that this email is a public document and that you will forward it as you see fit.  I expect 
that will include only members of the district (staff and/or directors) absent an actual PRR 
processed pursuant to the DB-CSD’s stated policies and ask that I be notified of any transmission 
of this document to any party.  I would also appreciate an acknowledgement of the concern I 
voiced at the last meeting as well as a constructive thought as to how the concern may be 
resolved.  In the meantime, I will continue to bring this issue forward as necessary. 
 
I would also like to once again formally request that the DB-CSD immediately cease its practice 
(which is intended to harass those members of the public who are required to submit PRRs in 
order to obtain public information from the DB-CSD) of including reference to PRRs in the 
agendas and minutes, OR begin providing the entire PRR in the agenda packet.  As I have 
pointed out at previous board meetings, if the DB-CSD provides copies of the PRRs to the board 
upon receipt, and then include a listing of the PRRs in the agenda packets then I believe the law 
requires that the actual PRRs that have been provided to the board must be included in the 
agenda packet that is made available to public.  When I made that statement last summer I was 
informed by President Graves that the board does not receive copies of PRRs, however recent 
episodes appear to refute President Graves’ statement.  What is your understanding of the 
validity of President Graves’ comment? 
 
Finally, I would like to voice my objection to the manner in which the board interrupted me and 
forbad me to comment on the effect on PRRs of the “no-cash” policy being considered.  The “no-
cash” policy clearly has implications on the DB-CSD PRR policy.  I believe such a policy is 
shortsighted, unfairly limits the public’s access to public information, violates the Coinage Act of 
1963, and is unsupported by Government Code.  The only excuse that the DB-CSD provided was 
of a concern for large sums of money being held at the DB-CSD office.  The DB-CSD failed to 
make any showing (actual or anecdotal) that cash payments of PRRs have ever generated any 
actual security risk.  Interestingly you recommended and the board supported an exception to this 
new “no-cash” policy for off-site sales of merchandise that would seem to pose more of a security 
risk than the nominal sums received for PRRs in the DB-CSD office that has several security 
cameras surrounding the premises.   
 
I believe the no-cash policy is an attempt to prevent anonymous PRRs and to force the public to 
avail itself of the DB-CSD’s discriminatory, harassing, and prejudicial PRR policy that is applied 
only in different ways to different members of the public as demonstrated above. 
 
But whether or not the DB-CSD agrees with the point I tried to make, I believe there is a clear 
connection between the “cash-only” policy that was being discussed and PRRs.  The DB-CSD 
should understand that it is my right to make these comment within the context of the agenda 
item and that DB-CSD policy and the Government Code protect that right.  The actions of the 
board were a violation of the DB-CSD policy and the Government Code and I ask that the district 
reconsider its treatment of me and my remarks, afford me the opportunity to make my comments, 
and affirm its commitment to open public comment on all agenda items.   
 
Regards, 
Don Flint 



 
From: Don Flint [mailto:dflint@klsglobal.com]  
Sent: Thursday, November 18, 2010 11:58 AM 
To: 'Rick Howard' 
Cc: 'Rick Lemyre'; 'Ruth Roberts' 
Subject: Piepho's PRR from Mankin 
 
Mr. Howard, 
 
I was surprised to hear that Director Dave Piepho was providing documents to Mary Piepho’s 
appointee to the DB-P6ZAC, Bob Mankin, based on a Public Records Request submitted to him 
by Mr. Mankin.  In doing so outside of the process that the district has in place, he is allowing Mr. 
Mankin to avoid the publication of the request in agendas and minutes, as well as the PRR log 
kept by staff.  This is the responsibility of the district as Piepho is acting in the course and scope 
of his position with the district to circumvent the tracking process that is in place.  Make no 
mistake; the issue is not whether or not the documents are public records.  Clearly they are.  The 
issue is disparate treatment and purposeful circumvention of a board policy by a member of the 
district. 
 
Given the fact that Piepho was instrumental in implementing a process to publicize the identities 
of citizens who dare to avail themselves of their rights under the California Public Records Act, I 
find it distasteful that he is participating in this process.  Not only does he ensure that Mr. Mankin 
receives information more quickly than the general public, but without the public notice that he felt 
was so necessary for everyone else.   
 
As a citizen who has been subjected to harassment by the DB-CSD and members of Supervisor 
Mary Piepho’s staff as a result of asking for information, I take exception to disparate treatment 
being afforded to Mr. Mankin.  As I pointed out last night, I have made pubic records requests to 
Director Piepho which he has refused.  In fact, I have been directed that such requests must be 
made to staff.  
 
The CSD should endeavor to treat the public fairly and evenly, and I will do what I can to ensure 
this occurs.  To that end, I am hereby requesting an opportunity to review: 
1) The public records request which Director Piepho spoke of last evening;   
2) A log of each instance in which documents were provided as a result of said request; 
3) Each response issued by Piepho/DB-CSD as a result of said request.   
 
I would like to receive this information as soon as possible.  I note that Mr. Mankin receives his 
information within 24 hours and I would appreciate any effort you can make to treat this request 
with the same level of efficiency. 
 
Finally, I ask that you take the necessary steps to ensure that the actions of the district conform to 
the pertinent policies and procedures by correcting this situation. 
 
If you have any question, please feel free to contact me. 
 
Regards, 
Don Flint 
 
 
 
 





 
From: Bob Mankin [mailto:Bob@cadpros.com]  
Sent: Friday, November 19, 2010 4:34 PM 
To: Don Flint 
Cc: Ruth Roberts; Rick Lemyre; Rick Howard  
Subject:  
 
Mr. Flint,  
 
It would appear you are struggling with allowances and rights under the California Public 
Records Act, so I offer the following comments/observations; 
 
As you noted, your correspondence enters the public realm at the time you submit it. Once that 
is distributed to CSD Directors, excluding confidential documents or those that fall under 
attorney‐client privilege, an individual Director is free to do with it as they please. Any 
restrictions to that would be an infringement of individual rights and probably would not survive 
a legal challenge.  
 
My requests to David Piepho for records was informal and verbal. There would be no record for 
you to review at the CSD, nor would there be any log. There is no requirement under the law for 
there to be one in this instance. Only when I’m making a request directly to the CSD would 
policy come into play. You appear to be attempting to apply policy outside the legal reach of 
said policy.  
 
David has done that as a favor to me. There is nothing that bars him from doing that, nor is 
there anything that bars him from denying my requests or anyone else who asks him. Shorter: it 
is his personal decision to make on a case‐by‐case basis. There is no intentional effort to 
circumvent any policy, despite your claims.  
 
For you to suggest that I have some unfair access is a matter of personal opinion. I could state 
same about your access at the time when Dave Dove was a Director. Perhaps you recall his well 
publicized release of a legal document to your group which he did not have Board authorization 
to do. You can search thepress.net for the article if you have forgotten.  
 
Perhaps if you had not invested the time you have alienating pretty much the entire sitting CSD 
board your situation would be different and you could enjoy similar access today. But you have 
chosen your path.   
 
Keep in mind that the situation between David and I is really no different than what takes place 
within your little group. Whenever Bill or Mark go on a seek and destroy mission, I’m sure they 
share documents with you which maintains this odd desire of yours to remain anonymous in 
public records request. But I must say the anonymousprr@gmail.com thing did take it to a 
whole new and strange level.  
 
Be advised that your continued exploitation of the California Public Records Act for less than 
noble purposes has raised a lot of eyebrows at all levels of government. It is my intent to seek 
assistance from members of the state legislature immediately after the first of the year to move 
forward existing draft legislation(AB 520) in an attempt to give local government more tools to 
push back against this abuse. The incoming Governor has voiced his support of such statutes in 
the past and I am hopeful that they will see fit to bring an end to these offensive practices in the 

mailto:anonymousprr@gmail.com


future. The anonymous request angle is one which is not addressed in the current draft, so in a 
weird way you have actually pointed out deficiencies in the current Bill which can be amended. 
Thank you for that.  
 
As is often the case, when abuse of a situation takes place sometimes the corrective legislative 
action is an overshoot. In this instance and in the interest of saving the tens of thousands of 
District dollars that are being wasted, I’m willing to take that chance.  
 
You might also want to archive the attached handy pamphlet which is similar to those 
distributed in the County office lobbies in Martinez. It comes courtesy of thefirstamendment.org 
website. The CSD may at some point consider making a similar document available in the office.  
 
Respectfully, 
 
Bob Mankin 
 
 
 
















